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_ The invention is a Water resistant case for carrying a variety 

g/loggifjlojgigligsdg?ialfl LPA of devices, particularly portable electronic devices, such as 
’ portable music players. The case is alloWs a user to protect 

a valuable device‘ from damage by Water, abrasion and or 
COLUMBUS OH 43235 impact, yet prov1des for full use of the features of an 

’ individual device While the device is protected by the case. 

(21) AP p1~ N O‘: 11/376,459 The case is embodied as a Water resistant or Waterproof bag, 
or pouch With a WindoW, an interior compartment, an 

(22) Filed: Man 15, 2006 exterior and sealable closures for sealing the storage com 
partment from the outside environment. The case typically 

Publication Classi?cation provides a tactile sensitive WindoW for vieWing a screen and 
manipulating the controls of a device. In addition a capa 

(51) Int, Cl, bility is provided for input and output from the device, such 
B65D 30/00 (200601) as output to stereo headphones. Other accessory components 
A45C 13/30 (200601) alloW securing the case to a person or vehicle. Thus, there is 
A45F 3/14 (200601) great ?exibility in adaptation of components and adapting 
A45C 1/04 (2006.01) the case to particular applications. 
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WATER RESISTANT CASE FOR ELECTRONIC 
DEVICES 

CROSS-REFERENCE TO RELATED 
APPLICATIONS 

[0001] None 

STATEMENT REGARDING FEDERALLY 
SPONSORED RESEARCH 

[0002] Not applicable. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0003] The present invention generally relates to a variety 
of cases, bags, pouches and the like developed to cushion 
and protect objects and devices placed inside against dam 
age from the elements, and shock from dropping or impact. 
The present invention provides for a sealable, reusable case, 
storage compartment and pouch. More particularly the 
present invention relates to a protective enclosure for elec 
tronic devices carried in a storage compartment. 

[0004] As users of portable electronic devices are aWare, 
it is desirable to protect the device from damage or acci 
dental injury that may occur during routine use of the device. 
MP3 players, for instance, are often used during heavy 
exercise or other physical activity, as described above, and 
Will be apparent to those skilled in the art. There is a 
continuing di?iculty in balancing the desire to protect the 
device from damage With the need to have access to the 
input and output functions of the device. To be particularly 
useful, a protective case must provide protection, alloW 
manipulation and control of the device, and provide for input 
and output of signals to and from the encased device. 

[0005] A Wide variety of protective cases exist and are 
produced. Unfortunately, no existing case provides for the 
requirements desired by users of portable electronic devices 
that commonly utiliZe valuable devices in adverse environ 
ments, and require the ability to use and control the device 
While the device is protected from environmental insult. In 
particular there are a Wide a variety of hard “clam shell” 
cases for electronic devices, With an external actuating 
means. For instance, US. Patent Application No. 2005/ 
0174727 discloses a Waterproof protective enclosure for 
interactive electronic devices such as PDAs, iPods, and 
MP3s. This case has a vieWing panel, and is nominally 
Watertight, With a rigid case having hinges for folding and 
closing the halves of the case, providing for a gasketed seal 
betWeen the haves of the case, an out put jack, and a tactile 
control ?at-panel. Similarly, US. Pat. No. 6,456,487 dis 
closes an enclosure for electronic devices such as PDAs 
providing moisture protection, a touch screen display screen, 
mobile electronic terminals, and electronic connectors 
betWeen PDAs and the enclosure. A heavier, rigid case for 
tablet or notebook computers is described in US. Pat. No. 
6,871,138. Generally, all such cases often provide for 
enclosing a feW very similar devices, and provide a level of 
environmental protection, a display screen, a stylus sensitive 
panel and inlet and outlet electronic ports 

[0006] These cases, unfortunately do not easily alloW a 
variety of devices to be utiliZed With a particular case, and 
presumably a different case must be provided for each model 
of the Wide variety of devices marketed. 
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[0007] US. Pat. No. 6,915,934 discloses a protective 
enclosure With a line-out device adapted for use With elec 
tronic componentry, and providing for storage areas for 
electronic devices, a vieWing WindoW detail, a strap, and 
Weather resistant capability. This device is similar to a Wide 
variety of backpacks and purses that provide minimal pro 
tection from shock or the elements, With the design of the 
enclosure focusing on a provision for carrying the enclosure 
and providing an output jack. Other cases are knoWn Which 
are primarily designed as carry cases, such as that disclosed 
in US. Pat. No. 6,604,630, providing a lightWeight, Water 
resistant carry case for equipment such as an ultrasound 
machine, and is representative of soft-side carry cases With 
protective features. Such cases provide only moderate envi 
ronmental protection, such as protection from rare acciden 
tal splashes. 

[0008] Thus, there remains a need for adaptable cases for 
carrying portable electronic devices providing protection for 
the device from Water and soiling, protecting the encased 
device from impact damage, While alloWing the device to be 
controlled and utiliZed. A case providing the protective 
aspects desired, While providing for a ?exible, tactilely and 
aesthetically pleasing exterior is desired by many users of 
portable devices. 

BRIEF SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0009] The invention is embodied in a case for carrying 
portable devices, said case having a back panel and a front 
panel connected to one another, de?ning a case interior, a 
case aperture, and a case exterior; a case securing mecha 
nism attached to the back panel for the purpose of securing 
or removeably attaching the case to a user, person or other 
object; a front panel With a WindoW that alloWs for manipu 
lation of an electronic device carried in the case interior, an 
input output connector With at least tWo ports, With one port 
disposed into the interior of the case, and at least one port is 
disposed toWards the exterior of the case; and a case aperture 
closure capable of providing a Water tight seal When the 
closure is engaged. 

[0010] The invention is embodied in a case that offers 
various combinations of elements, including for example, a 
sealing system combining three Water excluding mecha 
nisms, a Waterproof ?exible pocket for the device, an 
external I/O port and a control WindoW. 

[0011] In an alternative embodiment of the invention the 
case is a sealable, reusable pouch for a carrying a portable 
device. The pouch may be comprised of a fabric outer bag 
having a closed loWer end, an open, sealable mouth, de?ning 
a storage compartment and a pouch exterior, providing for 
communication betWeen the pouch exterior and pouch con 
tents carried in the storage compartment. The pouch may be 
embodied to include a shock absorbing component disposed 
inside the pouch and a Water tight seal for providing a Water 
tight seal to the mouth of said case mouth When said seal is 
closed, thus the sealed pouch is capable of excluding Water 
from the storage compartment When immersed in Water to a 
depth of 10 meters. 

[0012] The invention is further embodied in a Waterproof 
case for a portable electronic device, comprising a Water 
proof back panel and a Waterproof front panel connected 
With a Waterproof seal to one another, each having an outer 
surface and, de?ning a case interior volume adapted to house 
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said device, an upper case aperture, a lower case bottom and 
a case exterior, a securing mechanism attached to the case, 
a front panel With a translucent control WindoW allowing 
manipulation of an electronic device carried in the interior 
volume of said case, an input output connector With at least 
tWo interconnected ports, Wherein at least one port is dis 
posed in the interior volume of said case, and at least one 
port is disposed at the exterior of said case, a case aperture 
closure With a Zipper seal and a roll seal capable of providing 
a Water tight seal When said closure is engaged, such that the 
portable electronic device housed in the case interior volume 
can be connected to one input output port, sealed Within the 
case interior by engaging the case aperture closure, and be 
controlled or utiliZed While said portable electronic device is 
protected from Water damage. 

[0013] The invention is further embodied in a case for 
carrying portable electronic devices providing a ?exible 
fabric storage compartment that can be sealed so as to be 
Water and or gas tight, an external I/O port alloWing con 
nection of output devices such as headphones and a tactile 
sensitive control WindoW alloWing manipulation of the 
device While the device remains in a environmentally iso 
lated compartment. 

[0014] Advantages of the present invention include pre 
viously unavailable features of a resilient, fabric case for 
carrying devices that provides protection from the outside 
environment, alloWs for secure carrying of the case While 
engaged in strenuous activity, and the ability to fully utiliZe 
the input output capabilities of the encased device, While 
providing for control of the encased device. 

[0015] Further advantages of the invention Will be appar 
ent from the description contained herein. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0016] For a fuller understanding of the nature and advan 
tages of the present invention, reference should be had to the 
folloWing detailed description taken in connection With the 
accompanying draWings, in Which: 

[0017] FIG. 1 shoWs a front perspective vieW of a case 
With the Water tight closure engaged; 

[0018] FIG. 2 shoWs a back vieW of one embodiment of a 

case; 

[0019] FIG. 3 shoWs a perspective vieW ofa case opened 
for inserting a device; 

[0020] FIG. 4 shoWs a right facing cross section of a 
closed case; 

[0021] FIG. 5 shoWs a user of the case With the case 
secured to the user’s arm; 

[0022] FIG. 6 shoWs a user of the case With the case 
secured to the user’s belt; and 

[0023] FIG. 7 shoWs a user of the case With the case 
secured by a lanyard around the user’s neck. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
INVENTION 

[0024] The invention is embodied in a case for carrying 
portable electronic devices that protects the device from 
Water and soiling While alloWing the device to be controlled 
and utiliZed. 
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[0025] The invention is exempli?ed by a case made of 
Waterproof material and With a sealable pocket for holding 
the device. The case is designed for securely carrying 
portable electronic devices that require an output jack such 
cellphones, PDA’s, MP3 players, iPods, global positioning 
systems (GPS), notebook computers, Wearable computers, 
tablet computers and computer drives. The device is embod 
ied With a pocket With a translucent WindoW of material that 
is touch sensitive (i.e. tactile), alloWing the user to vieW the 
screen and manipulate the controls of the device (for 
instance the click Wheel of an iPod). The case has a 
Waterproof output jack that serves as an output port for 
headphones or the like. The case of the invention most 
typically is embodied in a case that provides one, tWo, three, 
or more case closure sealing mechanisms, With the number 
being dependent on the security required for the Water proof 
closure. An iPod or other electronic device is sealed Within 
the case pocket and connected to an internally disposed 
input jack, With headphones plugged into an externally 
disposed output jack. The inventive case most typically 
provides for multiple means of securing the case to a person, 
or bicycle, for instance. Particular embodiments contem 
plated include, for example, an armband, a belt, belt loops, 
loops With snap-rings, and loops With a lanyard. In particular 
the case provides for both the ability to manipulate and or 
control the encased device and provides a sealed case 
capable of excluding liquids and environmental haZards. 

[0026] A portable music player, as may be used With the 
inventive case, typically is used to play music through 
headphones or portable speakers. The headphones are 
plugged into a jack connected to a line out connector from 
the device output. Typically the head phones are stereo 
headphones and are plugged into a stereo mini-jack con 
nected to the line out such that tWo channels of audio signal 
are carried from the device through the line out jack to the 
headphones, Where sound is produced. 

[0027] Turning noW to FIG. 1, certain speci?c embodi 
ments of the invention are described. The invention is 
embodied in a sealable case 50. FIG. 1 shoWs a front 
perspective vieW of a case With the Water tight closure 
engaged. Case 50 is constructed, for instance, With a front 
panel 52, and a back panel 54. Front panel 52 and back panel 
54 are connected to one another de?ning a case aperture 70 
a case interior 72, and a case exterior 74 (further identi?ed 
in FIG. 3). In a preferred embodiment of the invention case 
front panel 52 and case back panel 54 are connected through 
means of gusset 56 ?xed in position by stitching 58. 

[0028] Case aperture 70 is closed by a case aperture 
closure 60 capable of providing a Water tight seal When the 
case aperture closure is in an engaged position. Case aper 
ture closure 60 is shoWn in the engaged position in FIG. 1. 
In another embodiment of the invention a means of ensuring 
that case aperture closure 60 is maintained in the closed or 
engaged condition, case aperture closure ?ap 61 is remove 
ably attachable to closure 60 and af?xed to front panel 52. 
Closure ?ap tab 62 alloWs a user to easily disengage ?ap 61, 
at the user’ s option. In one embodiment of the invention, ?ap 
61 is removeably engaged With closure 60 by application of 
hook-loop fasteners to the ?ap engaging surface 64 and 
closure engaging surface 65 of ?ap 61 and closure 60, 
respectively. It is apparent from the invention, that ?ap 61 
could conversely be af?xed to closure 60 and removeably 
attachable to front panel 52. As shoWn, stitching 58 secures 
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?ap 61 to front panel 52 and similarly hook-loop fastener to 
?ap 61. A Wide variety of other means are available to 
construct and or assemble the parts of case 50. 

[0029] The case front panel 52 may be constructed With a 
WindoW 76. As shoWn in FIG. 1 a device 77 may be 
removeably disposed in the case interior 72. Case 50 is siZed 
and adapted for containing, using, and controlling the par 
ticular embodiment of device 77. FIG. 1 shoWs a portable 
electronic device such as an Apple® iPodTM portable music 
player disposed in the case interior 72. A variety of other 
devices, including portable electronic devices, are adaptable 
for use With the case of the invention. In an embodiment of 
the invention, WindoW 76 is constructed of translucent or 
transparent material that is touch sensitive, alloWing a user 
of a portable device carried in case 50 to, for instance, vieW 
a screen 78 and or manipulate the controls, as at 79 of the 
device. WindoW 76 is preferably of sufficiently tactile mate 
rial to alloW manipulation of, for instance, the click Wheel of 
an iPodTM, buttons or touch screen on a PDA, and or 
sWitches or paddles on other devices. Thus front panel 52 
may be constructed With a WindoW alloWing manipulation of 
an electronic device carried in the interior of case 50. 

[0030] In a preferred embodiment of the invention case 50 
has a Waterproof jack 80 that functions as an input/output 
port (I/O port) for headphones or the like. In another 
embodiment of the invention jack 80 is connected to a cable 
disposed in the case interior, alloWing connection of a 
connector jack to devices disposed inside the case interior 
72, connecting jack 80 to the particular device, such as 
device 77. Thus, jack 80 Will typically function as an 
input/output connector With at least tWo ports, Wherein at 
least one port is disposed in the interior 72 of case 50, and 
at least one port is disposed at the exterior 74 of case 50. 
Further description of the various and optional characteris 
tics of the I/O port of the case are disclosed beloW. 

[0031] Case 50 is optionally supplied With a securing 
mechanism 84. Securing mechanism 84 may be attached to 
the case back panel 54. As shoWn in FIG. 1, in one 
embodiment of securing mechanism 84, elastomeric belt 86 
With siZe adjustment buckle 88 is removeably attached to 
back panel 54. 

[0032] Referring noW to FIG. 2, a back vieW of one 
embodiment of the equipment case 50 of the invention is 
shoWn. Back panel 54 is embodied in FIG. 2 as a ?at sheet 
of resilient cloth or other material. Gusset connector 56 
connects back panel 54 to front panel 52, hidden in FIG. 2. 
Similarly to FIG. 1, as shoWn in FIG. 2, stitching 58 
connects gusset 56 to back panel 54 and to front panel 52. 

[0033] As shoWn in FIG. 2, one or more of a securing 
mechanism 84 is attached to the back panel 54. Strap 
connector 90 is shoWn attached to back panel 54 and or 
alternatively to gusset 56 by stitching 58, other common 
means. Strap connector 90 alloWs the use of one of several 
alternative securing mechanisms such as by threading belt 
86, as shoWn in FIG. 1, through strap slots 92. A belt 86, 
shoWn in FIG. 1, is typically constructed of resilient and or 
elastomeric material, such as, for instance, Spandex®, 
Lycra®, or other elasticiZed cloth material. Belt 86 can be 
siZed for attachment to the arm or Waist of the user by a 
means such as belt adjustment buckle 88, or by making 
different lengths of belt 86 available to end users. In another 
embodiment of the invention, the strap slots 92 are used to 
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accommodate the existing belt of the user, such as, for 
instance, a belt Worn With trousers, or a tool or accessory belt 
used by laW enforcement or utility Workers. 

[0034] In a preferred embodiment, as shoWn in FIG. 2, 
case 50 may be constructed With multiple means of securing 
the case to a user, person, or bicycle, for instance. For 
example, belt 86 may be siZed as an armband. An additional 
securing mechanism is embodied as one or more eye ring 
loops 96 With an eye 98, slot 100 and attaching tab 102, 
threaded through slot 100. Attaching tab 102 is optionally 
permanently attached to back panel 54 by stitching for 
instance, or alternatively, may be removeably attached 
through use of snaps, ties, hook loop fasteners, or the like. 
In one of several possible alternative embodiments of the 
invention, case 50, as shoWn in FIG. 2 is constructed With 
tWo attached eye rings. Thus secondary securing means, 
such as a lanyard, snap rings, carabiners, or the like can be 
utiliZed in combination With the one or more eye rings to 
increase the security of attachment, and or the ease of 
attaching or removing the primary securing means. 

[0035] Case 50 is further and optionally adaptable to 
provide both a Water tight case interior 72, along With an 
open pocket 104 that alloWs only moderate protection from 
the elements, but increases the accessibility of items placed 
in pocket 104. Pocket 104 may be integrally formed as part 
of strap connector 90, so that pocket ?ap 106 and strap 
connector 90 are multifunctional. For instance, securing the 
pocket ?ap bottom 108 to the case back panel 54 While 
leaving the pocket ?ap top open, creates pocket 104, utiliZ 
ing elements of strap connector 90. Alternatively, pocket 104 
can be lined With Water resistant material in order to separate 
the path of belt 86 threaded through strap slots 92 from the 
interior of pocket 104. Thus, pocket 104 may offer moderate 
protection of a device or other items carried in pocket 104 
from the elements, While alloWing easy access to those 
stored items. 

[0036] Turning noW to FIG. 3, FIG. 3 shoWs a perspective 
vieW of a case 50 opened for inserting a device 77. As shoWn 
in FIG. 3, case 50 is embodied as a soft-sided bag or pouch, 
With such bag providing advantages for use With portable 
electronic devices, including the option to connect an inter 
nally carried device With an i/o port, to releaseably seal the 
bag interior from the external environment, to protect the 
contents held in the case interior from shock, abrasion, 
liquids and other damage, and to provide for means to secure 
the contents of the bag or pouch to other objects. Front panel 
52 and back panel 54 together de?ne a case aperture 70, 
enclose a case interior, shoWn generally at 72, and the case 
exterior shoWn generally at 74. Case aperture 70 When open, 
alloWs objects such as device 77 to be disposed into the case 
interior 72. 

[0037] A device 77 may be removeably disposed in the 
case interior 72. Comparison of a removed device 77 in FIG. 
3 With an internally disposed device, as shoWn in FIG. 1, 
demonstrates an important aspect of the invention, alloWing 
users to easily insert and remove devices from the case. As 
shoWn in FIG. 3, the case front panel 52 has a WindoW 76. 
WindoW 76 is constructed of translucent, tactile material, 
alloWing a user to vieW the screen 78 When the device is 
inserted in the case and thus reliably locate and manipulate 
the controls 79 in response in part to visual feedback from 
the device, such as displayed on screen 78. 
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[0038] Jack 220 provides for an I/O port accessible from 
the outside of the case located generally at 222. In a 
preferred embodiment of the invention port 222 is a female 
stereo-mini plug, allowing connection to the most common 
portable headphones available on the consumer electronics 
market. Jack 220 may be located on front panel 52 as shoWn, 
or alternatively at other locations, for instance, on back 
panel 54, on gusset 56, or as otherWise suitable for a 
particular application. Primary considerations for locating 
jack 220 is a preference to locate jack 220 Where it is easily 
accessible to users, and also to locate jack 220 Where 
integrity of the case can be maintained, avoiding structural 
Weakening, and or leaks. When used for electrical connec 
tions, port 222 of jack 220 is in electrical connectivity With 
cable 224 that is removeably disposed in the case interior 72, 
alloWing electrical connection of a connector jack 226 to a 
compatible device port 228 provided by devices disposed 
inside the case interior 72, thus electrically connecting jack 
220 to the particular device, such as device 77. In a typical 
application, port 222 is female three conductor stereo-mini 
electrical connector, cable 224 is a coaxial three conductor 
cable, connector jack 226 is embodied as a male three 
conductor stereo-mini electrical connector and device port 
228 is a female three conductor stereo-mini electrical con 
nector. Those skilled in the art Will recogniZe that a variety 
of physical and or electrical connections are available to 
connect or alloW interaction betWeen a device Within the 
case interior 72 and an auxiliary device or user located 
outside the case. 

[0039] Jack 220 in one embodiment, is shoWn to be 
formed of a single piece of resilient material that is integrally 
formed to provide an air or Water tight seal of the connection 
betWeen port 222 and cable 224. Jack assembly 220 in 
another embodiment comprises a protruding boot 230 that 
surrounds and supports port 222, and a ?ange 232 that forms 
a seal at 234 around a jack aperture occupied by jack boot 
230, alloWing port 222 to be maintained at the case exterior 
74, and cable 224 in the case interior 72. 

[0040] The invention provides for a case With a case 
aperture closure capable of providing a Water tight and or 
pressure resistant seal When the case aperture closure is 
engaged. Turning noW to a more thorough description of the 
case aperture closure system, as embodied in FIG. 3, the 
case aperture closure typically possesses more than one 
independent closure system to provide for a secure seal 
betWeen the case interior 72 and the outside environment. 
An advantage the invention that is provided by no existing 
case is a closure system Which provides for multiple reliable 
closures, such closures providing a pressure tight or Water 
resistant seal alone or in combination, that are easily 
manipulated and secured by users, including users With 
limited dexterity, and that provide for redundancy in means 
of forming a Water resistant seal in case of the failure in any 
one of the closure systems provided. 

[0041] The case aperture closure, shoWn generally at 60, 
of case 50 is embodied in one or more mutually compatible 
sealing mechanisms. Case 50 is embodied With three such 
mechanisms, including a Zipping Waterproof closure shoWn 
generally at 240, a roll-up type sealing closure, shoWn 
generally at 250, and a fold-back sealing closure, shoWn 
generally at 260. Each of these closures Will be treated in 
turn. 
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[0042] Closure 240 is embodied as a pressure resealable 
Zipper top, or a so-called Zipper-lock bag seal. Examples of 
typical pressure resealable Zipper seals are disclosed in, for 
example, U.S. Pat. No. 4,186,786 to G. F. Kirkpatrick, ?led 
Sep. 29, 1978; Us. Pat. No. 4,363,345 to G. H. Schreibner, 
?led Nov. 18, 1991; and Us. Pat. No. 5,009,828 to J. O. 
McCree, ?led Oct. 11, 1989, the disclosures of Which are 
incorporated by reference. A closure such as that shoWn at 
240, includes Zip-lock® type seals, and Wide a variety of 
Zipper-like pressure recloseable closures are Well knoWn. A 
typical closure of this type is found in Us. Pat. No. 
4,363,345. The Zipper-like closure has engaging ridges, as at 
242 for engagement of a female Zipper fastener element With 
an opposing male fastener element. A variety of embodi 
ments of a pressure resealable Zipper seal to be used as part 
of the case are contemplated, including a different numbers 
of engaging ridges 242 forming the Zipper seal, provision for 
a release grip ridge, as at 246, and the optional use of a 
Zipper seal slider to assist in securely sealing and opening 
the pressure resealable Zipper seal. As shoWn in FIG. 3, the 
upper edge of the front panel and back panel function as 
gripping ?anges Which assist in separating the Zipper-like 
pressure recloseable closure. Alternatively, a Zipper slider 
can be provided to assist a user in opening and closing 
closure 240. 

[0043] The inventive case, as embodied in FIG. 3 utiliZes 
a roll-up type sealing closure, as at 250. The roll-up closure 
functions by pressing the portions of front panel 52 and back 
panel 54 along the plane 3-3 in close apposition, With front 
panel 52 and front panel 54 in the region of plane 3-3 
forming the structural portion of the roll-up type seal of the 
invention, front panel seal portion 252 and back panel seal 
portion 254. Returning brie?y to FIG. 1, the roll-up seal 252 
is shoWn in the engaged position, shoWn generally at 256. As 
shoWn in FIG. 1, a pressure resistant, Water tight seal is 
formed by rolling the opposed surfaces of the front panel 
seal portion 252 and back panel seal portion 254 that are 
shoWn in an unrolled state in FIG. 3. 

[0044] It Will be apparent that in order to function as a 
roll-up seal, the material forming the roll-up seal must be 
su?iciently ?exible to be rolled. As such, it is contemplated 
that the roll-up seal Will be constructed of a fabric, for 
instance, a textile fabric, a Waterproof fabric, plastic or 
plasticiZed sheeting, or the like. It Will also be apparent that 
the number of rolls accommodated by rolling the opposed 
surfaces of the front panel seal portion 252 and back panel 
seal portion 254 can be varied, by varying the relative length 
of said front panel seal portion 252 and back panel seal 
portion 254, and by varying the thickness or ?exibility of the 
fabric forming rolling the opposed surfaces of the front 
panel seal portion 252 and back panel seal portion 254. 

[0045] Referring brie?y again to FIG. 1, the fold-back 
sealing closure as used With the invention is shoWn in the 
engaged position, generally at 260. Fold-back case aperture 
closure ?ap 61 is removeably attachable to closure 60, for 
instance by hook-loop fasteners, such as those sold under the 
tradename VelcroTM. It is apparent that other means are 
available for removeably engaging aperture closure ?ap 61 
With closure 60, including, for example, releaseable adhe 
sive, snaps or clips. 

[0046] Returning noW to FIG. 3, case aperture 70 is closed 
by a case aperture closure 60 capable of providing a Water 
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tight seal When the case aperture closure is in an engaged 
position. Fold-back case aperture closure 260 is shoWn 
generally in the open or disengaged position in FIG. 3. 
Fold-back case aperture closure ?ap 261 is removeably 
engageable With the face of back panel seal portion 254 by 
application of hook-loop fasteners to ?ap engaging surface 
264 and closure engaging surface 265 of back panel seal 
portion 254. In FIG. 3, case aperture closure ?ap 261 is 
shoWn disengaged from the closure engaging surface 265, 
and remaining attached to front panel 52. Case aperture 
closure ?ap 261 is shoWn constructed so as to be removeably 
attachable to front panel 52, including at the option of the 
user. Closure ?ap tab 262 alloWs a user to easily disengage 
?ap 261, at the user’s option. Closure ?ap tab 262 provides 
a gripping point for users to disengage ?ap 261 in order to 
assist in disengaging the ?ap 261 When it is in the fully 
engaged position. The siZe of closure ?ap tab 262 can be 
modi?ed to ?t various applications, such as to increase grip 
When Wet, or to alloW gripping by a gloved hand, for 
instance. It is apparent from the invention, that ?ap 261 
could conversely be af?xed to closure 60 and removeably 
attachable to front panel 52. As shoWn, stitching 58 secures 
closure ?ap 260 to front panel 52 and similarly hook-loop 
fastener to ?ap 261. 

[0047] FIG. 4 shoWs a right facing cross section of a 
closed case, along line 4-4 of FIG. 1. Case 50 may be 
constructed, as in the embodiment shoWn in FIGS. 1-4 With 
case front panel 52 and case back panel 54 connected by 
gusset 56 ?xed in position by stitching 58, thus providing a 
case interior 72, and a case exterior 74. The case aperture is 
shoWn in FIG. 4 in the closed or engaged position, by 
engagement of the case aperture closure system, shoWn 
generally at 270. The case front panel 52 is constructed With 
a WindoW 76. Device 77 is disposed in the case interior 74. 
Case 50 is shoWn With a Waterproof jack 80 With connector 
port 222 electrically connected to cable 224 disposed in the 
case interior, electrically connecting port 222 to male con 
nector 226, and plugged into connector port 228 of device 
77. 

[0048] Case aperture closure system 270 is in the closed or 
engaged condition, and demonstrates three compatible clo 
sure mechanisms, including a pressure engageable Zipper 
closure shoWn generally at 240 in the sealed condition, a 
roll-up type sealing closure, shoWn generally at 250, in the 
rolled or sealed condition and a fold-back sealing closure, 
shoWn generally at 260 in the engaged position i.e. a closed 
condition. Closure 240 as a pressure resealable Zipper 
reveals in cross section engaging ridges 242 and 244, af?xed 
to the back panel and front panel respectively. The roll-up 
type sealing closure, as at 250, being rolled up to create a 
seal, Wherein front panel seal portion 252 and back panel 
seal portion 254 are held in tight apposition, and if suf?cient 
tightly held, in a Water and or pressure tight apposition With 
one another. Thus the roll-up type seal 250 helps to assure 
that even if the Zipper closure 240 fails, or is inadequately 
sealed, a reliable seal of the case interior is still maintained. 
Moreover, engagement of the roll-type closure seal Will, as 
shoWn, serve to reinforce the closure engagement of the 
Zipper-type seal 240, preventing its accidental disengage 
ment. As Will be apparent, the creation or maintenance of a 
reliable roll-up seal may be enhanced by increasing the rolls 
formed by front panel seal portion 252 and back panel seal 
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portion 254 or alternatively or in addition, by adding a ?ap 
closure, clip or other feature to provide for the maintenance 
of the tightly rolled seal. 

[0049] Additionally, in FIG. 4, the fold-back sealing clo 
sure, generally at 260, is shoWn in the engaged or closed 
condition. Fold-back case aperture closure ?ap 61 is 
removeably af?xed in position by engagement of hook-loop 
fasteners, such fasteners positioned on the face of back panel 
seal portion 254 by application of hook-loop fasteners 
present on ?ap engaging surface 264 and closure engaging 
surface 265 of back panel seal portion 254. 

[0050] Case 50 is shoWn With tWo independent securing 
mechanisms 76. A belt or other strap may be inserted 
through strap connector 90 is shoWn attached to outside back 
panel 354 providing strap slot 92. A second securing mecha 
nism is provided by eye ring loops 96 With an eye 98, and 
attaching tab 102 passing through a slot in eye ring loop 96. 
Attaching tab 102 is shoWn attached to outside back panel 
354 by stitching 58. Case 50, as shoWn, provides a Water and 
or pressure tight case interior 72, along With an externally 
accessible open pocket 104 providing moderate protection 
from the elements With increases the accessibility to items 
placed in pocket 104. Pocket 104 may be integrally formed 
by outside back panel 354, With attachments for strap 
connector 90. 

[0051] When a user of portable devices, such as portable 
electronic devices, Wishes to protect a device securely from 
the elements or environmental haZards, maximum protection 
can be obtained by using elements of the inventive case. The 
device is connected to the i/o port, and slid into the open 
case, as shoWn in FIG. 3, and one or more of the case 
closures are engaged, such as by sealing a Zipper closure, 
tightly rolling the roll-up closure, and then engaging the ?ap 
closure to maintain the other closures in a sealed condition. 
Thus, the device can be protected from damage during use 
from, for example abrasion, dropping, or impact shock, and 
be utiliZed in an environment Where dousing, and or immer 
sion in Water or other liquids is possible. For instance, a user 
may Wish to protect a valuable device from potential rainfall 
or from dropping When traveling or engaging in outdoor 
activities. As an example a MP3 music ?le player can be 
secured in the Water proof case interior, such as at 72 in FIG. 
4, and other items, such as identi?cation, money, or credit 
cards, Which are less sensitive to damage can be placed in 
accessory pocket 104. Additional security and protection can 
be provided by utiliZation of the securing mechanisms 
provided by the case, to secure the case to the user or other 
object. 

[0052] Another advantage of the case of the invention is 
provision for a variety of compatible means of securing the 
case to an object of the user’s choice. FIG. 5 shoWs a user 
400 of a case such as shoWn in FIGS. 1 and 3, for instance, 
Wherein an elastomeric strap 86 secures sealed case 50 to the 
arm 402 of user 400. Headphone cable 404 is connected to 
jack 80, alloWing transmission of signal to earpiece 406. The 
WindoW of case 50 alloWs the user to easily control and or 
manipulate the enclosed device, While the case is secured to 
the user. Thus, should user 400 engage in rigorous activity, 
case 50 remains secured to the user’s arm, While still 
alloWing use of the device to play music, for instance. User 
400 can engage in outdoor activities, such as free play, 
jogging, running, cycling and Watersports such as boating, 
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Without excessive concern of a valuable portable device 
being damaged as a result of the activity, or from environ 
mental insult. 

[0053] As shown in FIG. 6, user 400 is employing an 
independent securing mechanism provided by eye ring loops 
96 to secure case 50 to the belt or Waistband 408 ofuser 400. 
A case secured to the belt as in FIG. 6 may be more useful 
in situations Where physical movements are moderate, such 
as While performing repairs to outdoor equipment, or riding 
in open vehicles, such as golf carts or construction equip 
ment. Connection of headphone cable 404 to jack 80 alloWs 
transmission of signal from a device carried in the case 
interior to an output device, such as earpiece 406. With the 
variety of connectors available for use With jack 80, it Will 
be apparent that a similar variety of input and out put devices 
can be used With the inventive case. On a case so provided 

With connectors, user 400 can seal a telecommunications 
device such as a cellular telephone or personal data assistant, 
or a voice activated computer, inside case 50, and folloWing 
connection of an appropriate headset, fully control the 
device by using an i/o headset, such as those commonly used 
With cellular telephones. 

[0054] FIG. 7 shoWs a user 400 of the case 50 With the 
case secured by a lanyard 410 around the user’s neck 412. 
Lanyard 410 is removeably attacheable to eye rings 96 
through use of snaps, tying, snap-rings, or the like. Again, 
the device may be controlled through the WindoW of case 50, 
and provide input and output through cabling 414, con 
nected With a module, such as earphone 416. Use of a 
lanyard With the inventive case provides optional comfort 
for user 400, and may also be used to provide additional 
security for user 400, by alloWing case 50 to be carried 
inside the clothing of the user. In certain situations, valuable 
devices may be hidden from vieW, and sealed Within case 50, 
With outside pocket 104 alloWing the user to place needed 
documents, such as passports or money in the accessible 
pocket. Foreign travelers commonly use similar cases to 
carry important and or valuable items out of sight. LaW 
enforcement personnel similarly may on occasion need to 
carry important electronic devices unobtrusively, While 
maintaining accessibility. The inventive case provides for 
carrying valuable devices and documents in a secure and 
protected location. 

[0055] A case carried by a user such as that shoWn in 
FIGS. 5-7 may occasionally be dropped or propelled from 
the user’s control. Most commonly a case might be dropped 
during the process of securing or unsecuring the case from 
the user’s control. Thus, there is a need for the case of the 
invention to provide for shock and impact protection. A 
number of shock absorbing mechanisms are available for 
increasing the utility of the case. As one example, a valved 
compartment of open cell resilient foam may be ?xed to the 
bottom of the case interior, ie to the closed end of the case 
storage compartment. Such a valved chamber or compart 
ment can modulate the release of gas contained Within open 
cell foam, alloWing for a sloW release of gas When an impact 
is absorbed, and then alloWing the compartment to re?ll 
spontaneously, once the impact has passed. Alternatively 
inner and outer layered bags may be provided lining the 
storage compartment, With air or an inert gas is con?ned in 
the space betWeen the inner and outer bags, or passage of the 
gas controlled by a pressure relief valve betWeen multiple 
chambers. Thus, this contained air or inert gas acts as a 
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cushion for protecting the contents of the storage compart 
ment against impact damage. In order for the case WindoW 
to function tactily for controlling a device, typically a 
layered bag system Would necessarily be maintained at a 
minimum thickness to provide for device control. Again 
alternatively, the case front panel and case back panel 
forming the storage compartment can include both ?exible 
or resilient material and or resilient fabric formed in a 
combination With a rigid material that provides for puncture 
protection or other point source impact protection along With 
strategically placed shock absorbing resilient material. 

[0056] A variety of shock absorbing mechanisms are 
knoWn in the art, including commercially available systems 
such as the Tec AirTM system sold by the Computer Luggage 
Co., and as described in Us. Pat. No. 5,884,768 and 
European Patent No. 0 797 939. Additional and similar 
features are disclosed in Us. Pat. Nos. 6,131,734 and 
6,334,534. 

[0057] Case 50 is preferably made of Waterproof material. 
In other embodiments of the invention, the case may be 
made of materials that are merely Water resistant. The 
invention is embodied in a case that is both ?exible, alloW 
ing the accommodation of a variety of siZes and shapes of 
items in the case interior, and capable of being made 
Waterproof. As used herein Water resistant refers to material 
that is capable, at least, of resisting or impeding the passage 
of liquid Water by mass ?oW, capillary or Wicking action. 
Thus, Water resistant material may not prevent all passage of 
liquid Water under pressure. Water tight refers to connec 
tions betWeen components that are at least Water resistant. 
As de?ned herein, Waterproof refers to the capability of 
Withstanding immersion in Water or other non-corrosive or 
non reactive liquid other than Water. Such immersion could 
be as little as splashing or dropping the case on or in Water, 
or by submersion to a depth of, for instance, 10 cm, 1 m, 10 
m, 50 m, or 100 m. The physical laWs pressure provide that 
the deeper the depth of submersion in Water, the greater the 
Water pressure Will be that the case must Withstand in order 
to exclude Water from the case interior. The Water restricting 
elements of the case Will necessarily be adapted to better 
Withstand Water pressure that is anticipated for use With a 
particular case design. Waterproof material can range from 
gas proof to gas permeable, including such breathable fab 
rics and fabric coatings such as Gore-Tex®. The case may 
in certain applications be constructed to be not only Water 
proof, but also gas proof, such that gases cannot escape the 
sealed case. 

[0058] An advantage of the present case over any avail 
able fabric case is the ability to thoroughly protect a device 
carried in the case When engaged in a variety of Water and 
snoW sports. The case is particularly useful to canoeists, 
kayakers, boaters, rafting venturers, surfers, sailboarders, 
beach combers, distance sWimmers, and ?sherman. When a 
Waterproof embodiment of the case is sealed, and all aper 
ture closures engaged, a device can be used in these activi 
ties Without Worry of damage. A kayaker or raft venturer, for 
instance can be throWn from the Water craft and submerged, 
and if the case is secured to the user, the device Will be 
protected from Water damage. Moreover, in most embodi 
ments, there Will be su?icient gas contained Within the 
sealed case to provide positive buoyancy, alloWing the case 
to ?oat to the surface of the Water, and be easily retrieved. 
The case can be speci?cally designed to contain su?icient 
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?oatation material to maintain positive buoyancy. Alterna 
tively, for cases embodied to alloW use in deep Water diving, 
buoyant components can be minimized to alloW the case to 
have neutral or negative buoyancy, i.e. to sink. 

[0059] In certain applications, it is desired that the case by 
humidically sealed, such that Water vapor cannot pass 
through to the interior of a sealed case (and conversely, out 
of the sealed case). Such application may be useful When 
devices must be used in environments With high humidity, 
exposure to Which the enclosed device may be damaged. In 
other applications, there may be a desire to alloW excess 
humidity to exit the case in the form of Water vapor. Thus, 
the case body can be alternatively Waterproofed by lamina 
tion of breatheable fabric or coatings to the structural fabric 
of the case panels, and alloW gas or Water vapor in the case 
exterior to equilibrate With the case interior. In another 
alternative embodiment, small grommets of breathable 
material can be af?xed to the case to alloW gas exchange. 

[0060] The case is adaptable to use With a variety of i/o 
jacks, including, but not limited to electrical and or other 
physical connections, such as ?uidic (e.g., air, pressure, 
hydraulic), optical (e.g., infrared, ?ber optic, laser), and 
electromagnetic (e.g., microWave, telephonic, radiofre 
quency (RF)). For electrical connectivity, a common male 
female jack combination is knoWn as a ‘stereo-mini’ con 
nector, With the female stereo-mini line out jack forming a 
modular connection With the male stereo-mini jack connec 
tor on the headphone set. Alternatively, the modular con 
nector may be of a variety of different modular connectors, 
such as for instance, USB male female connectors, iPod 
docking connectors, S-video connectors, mini RCA jacks, 
RCA jacks, video connectors, or adaptor connectors. Other 
types of connections are contemplated by the invention, 
including electrically isolated connections, such as RF con 
nections, Wireless netWork connections, optical connections, 
pressure transducers, and any other connection that may be 
useful With a device to be carried Within the case of the 
invention. 

[0061] In a preferred embodiment of the invention, a 
stereo-mini connector jack is provided, as at jack 80, that is 
constructed in such a manner as to avoid or prevent the entry 
of liquids into a sealed case, such as by Wicking through a 
stranded Wire cable openly connected to the port of the 
connector jack. In light duty applications, a Water proof 
connection is produced by use of standard connector jacks, 
and standard solder connections, as unless Water is forced 
into the connector under great pressure, such as Would occur 
from deep immersion the insulation typically associated 
With speaker or headphone cabling forms a suf?cient seal for 
excluding Water. In other embodiments of the equipment 
case, the jack connectors utiliZed With the case enclosure can 
be equipped With, for instance, rubber gasketing, O-rings, 
and or resilient seals to exclude Water from traveling along 
the connector cable. Alternatively, specialiZed pressure 
resistant connector jacks can be utiliZed that are speci?cally 
designed to provide a stronger barrier against Water entry 
into the case interior. Such connector jacks are knoWn to 
artisans, in particular to applications use in deep Water 
diving, or high altitude Work. One example of a pressure 
resistant connector jack knoWn in the art is shoWn in FIG. 20 
of US. Patent Publication US 2005/0174727. 

[0062] Stitching 58 can be of solid or rubberized thread to 
make the connection betWeen from panel, gusset and back 
panel more Water resistant, or alternatively, for example, 
stitching 58 can be coated With a sealant, Waterproo?ng 
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agent, resilient gasket material, or further sealed by heat 
treatment, rubberiZing, or by glues or other adhesives. 

[0063] In another embodiment of the invention gusset 56 
can alternatively, for example, be pleated to alloW expansion 
of the case interior, be formed of different material than the 
back panel and front panels, and or be attached to the front 
panel and back panel by means other than seWing, such as 
by heat sealing, molding or gluing. In an alternative embodi 
ment, the case of the invention is constructed of a single 
sheet of material, rather than as separate pieces joined by a 
gusset. A case can be easily constructed from an elongated 
piece of Waterproof material, by folding the material and 
af?xing tWo additional sides to produce a pouch shaped as 
case 50 of FIG. 1, possessing a case interior, a case aperture, 
and a case exterior, but Without a gusset. 

[0064] The particular means employed to form a case 
interior, a case aperture and a case exterior are not speci? 
cally limited so long as a closeable case aperture is available 
to alloW insertion of a device, and seal of the closure to limit 
the entry of Water, liquids, solids, gases, solvents, dust, dirt 
or corrosive substances. Those skilled in the art of the 
fabrication of cases Will recogniZe that in certain applica 
tions, gusset 58 can be dispensed With, alloWing front panel 
52 to be connected to the back panel 54, one another de?ning 
a case interior, a case aperture and a case exterior. A further 
embodiment of the invention is to form the case interior by 
closing one end of a tube of resilient material and forming 
or attaching a case closure at the other end delimiting a case 
interior, a case aperture and a case exterior. Other means to 
form the enclosed case according to the invention Will be 
obvious to artisans. 

[0065] “Attached” according to the present invention 
includes a?ixation by means of seWing, stitching, fastening 
With an adhesive, adhesive bonding, double-face adhesive 
means, heat sealing, Welding, high frequency or ultrasonic 
Welding, crimped seals, or other means knoWn to artisans. 
“Fabric” according to the present invention refers to any 
generally planar ?exible material and includes, but is not 
limited to any type of textile or non textile fabric, Whether 
Woven, molded, extruded, spun, or cast or other material 
generally considered fabric by users, so long as the fabric is 
capable of generally conforming to the shape of an object 
pressed against said object. 
[0066] While the invention has been described With ref 
erence to various embodiments, those skilled in the art Will 
understand that various changes may be made and equiva 
lents may be substituted for elements thereof Without depart 
ing from the scope and essence of the invention. In addition, 
many modi?cations may be made to adapt a particular 
situation or material to the teachings of the invention With 
out departing from the essential scope thereof. Therefore, it 
is intended that the invention not be limited to the particular 
embodiments disclosed, but that the invention Will include 
all embodiments falling Within the scope of the appended 
claims. In this application all units are in the metric system 
and all amounts and percentages are by Weight, unless 
otherWise expressly indicated. Also, all citations referred 
herein are expressly incorporated herein by reference. 

We claim 
1. A Water resistant case for a portable device, comprising 

a) a Water resistant back panel and a Water resistant front 
panel, each having an outer exterior surface and con 
nected to one another to de?ne a case interior volume 
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adapted to house a device, said case having a closed 
bottom and a top case aperture for accessing said case 

volume; 
b) a securing mechanism attached to the back panel; 

c) said front panel having a WindoW allowing manipula 
tion of a device housed Within said case interior vol 

ume; 

d) said case is adapted to transmit a signal betWeen case 
exterior and a device housed in case interior volume; 
and 

e) a case aperture closure capable of providing a Water 
tight seal When said closure is engaged. 

2. The case of claim 1 Wherein said front panel and said 
back panel are constructed of Water resistant fabric. 

3. The case of claim 1 Wherein said case interior contains 
shock absorbing material. 

4. The case of claim 1 Wherein closure of said case 
aperture closure renders the case su?iciently Water proof to 
prevent entry of liquid Water upon immersion of the case. 

5. The case of claim 1 Wherein said securing mechanisms 
alloWs the case to be secured or removed from one or more 

of a user, a vehicle, an article of clothing, or another object. 
6. The case of claim 1 Wherein said WindoW on said front 

panel is translucent and ?exible, alloWing manipulation of a 
touch sensitive control panel. 

7. The case of claim 1 Wherein said securing mechanisms 
alloWs the case to be secured or removed from one or more 

of a user, a vehicle, an article of clothing, and another object. 
8. The case of claim 1 Wherein said adaptation to transmit 

a signal betWeen case exterior and a device housed in case 
interior volume is an input/output connector With at least 
tWo ports, Wherein at least one port is disposed in the interior 
of said case, and at least one port is disposed at the exterior 
of said case. 

9. The case of claim 8 Wherein said input output connector 
is constructed to resist the entry of liquids through said input 
output connector. 

10. The case of claim 1 Wherein said input output con 
nector is constructed of corrosion resistant materials. 

11. The case of claim 1 Wherein said case aperture closure 
further comprises one or more of a resilient Zipper seal, an 
attachable ?ap and a roll seal. 

12. The case of claim 11 Wherein said roll seal is secured 
by hook loop fasteners affixed to said ?ap. 

13. The case of claim 1 Wherein the adaptation to transmit 
a signal betWeen case exterior and a device housed in case 
interior volume further comprises a Wireless transponder. 

14. A sealable, reusable pouch for a portable device, said 
pouch comprising: 

(a) a fabric bag having a closed loWer end, an open, 
sealable mouth, de?ning a storage compartment and a 
pouch exterior; 

(b) a provision for communication betWeen the pouch 
exterior and pouch contents in the storage compart 
ment; 
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(c) a shock absorbing component disposed inside the 
pouch; and 

d) a Water tight seal for providing a Water tight seal to the 
mouth of said case mouth When said seal is closed, 
Wherein the sealed pouch is capable of excluding Water 
to a depth of 10 meters. 

15. The pouch of claim 14 and further comprising a shock 
absorbing mechanism in said storage compartment provid 
ing a cushioning effect for a device disposed in the storage 
compartment When said case is subjected to an impact. 

16. The pouch of claim 14 Wherein a valved compartment 
of open cell resilient foam is disposed in the bottom of the 
storage compartment. 

17. The pouch of claim 14 Wherein said bag of the storage 
compartment is formed of a combination of rigid material, 
resilient fabric, and shock absorbing resilient material. 

18. The case of claim 2 Wherein said front panel and said 
back panel surfaces of the case interior are formed of a 
combination of rigid material and shock absorbing resilient 
material. 

19. The pouch of claim 14 further comprising a shock 
absorbing mechanism suf?cient for absorbing the distributed 
kinetic energy of the case and device together When said 
case and device fall from 1 meter at normal gravity. 

20. The case of claim 1 Wherein said front panel and said 
back panel surfaces are connected by a gusset. 

21. The case of claim 20 Wherein said gusset is made of 
pleated ?exible material and extends from the case closure 
around the edges of said front panel and said back panel. 

22. The case of claim 14 Wherein the provision for 
communication betWeen the pouch exterior and pouch con 
tents further comprises an input output connector is provided 
With at least tWo ports, Wherein at least one port is disposed 
in the storage compartment of said case, and at least one port 
is disposed at the exterior of said case. 

23. A Waterproof case for a portable electronic device, 
comprising a Waterproof back panel and a Waterproof front 
panel connected With a Waterproof seal to one another, each 
having an outer surface and, de?ning a case interior volume 
adapted to house said device, an upper case aperture, a loWer 
case bottom and a case exterior, a securing mechanism 
attached to the case, a front panel With a translucent control 
WindoW alloWing manipulation of an electronic device car 
ried in the interior volume of said case, an input output 
connector With at least tWo interconnected ports, Wherein at 
least one port is disposed in the interior volume of said case, 
and at least one port is disposed at the exterior of said case, 
a case aperture closure With a Zipper seal and a roll seal 
capable of providing a Water tight seal When said closure is 
engaged, such that the portable electronic device housed in 
the case interior volume can be connected to one input 
output port, sealed Within the case interior by engaging the 
case aperture closure, and be controlled or utiliZed While 
said portable electronic device is protected from Water 
damage. 


